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Nederland Community Library District

Board of Trustees Meeting Minutes

4/22/15
The meeting was called to order at 7:05.
ROLL CALL

Present: 

Library District Board Members:  Andrea Begin, Dani Dillon, Jim Elder, Emily Fidelman, Karen Fletcher, Cokey Stapleton
Library Director: Jay Mann
Absent:  John Adler
PUBLIC COMMENT

None.

MINUTES

Dani moved to approve the minutes of the March 31st, 2015 meeting.  Jim seconded.  Cokey and Andrea abstained. The motion passed.

REPORTS

Library Director’s Report:

Jay submitted the following written report:

Financial

Audit – the auditor spent the day here on April 16th. I had most of the documents ready and pulled additional documents from the files as needed. It seemed to go pretty smoothly. She worked from home on the 17th. She emailed the following this week, “I will be wrapping up the audit this week and will certainly reach out if there any questions. I have attached the journal entries that I have made so far.”

I bought a replacement projector ($430) because the old one was unreliable.

Building

After the big meeting on the morning of April 2nd I spent several hours with Bob going over the system a bit more. We also looked at how the radiant heating was doing – i.e. the floors – with a thermal camera. He believes that the wrong solution is running in our pipes – and that that may have caused the boiler / heat exchanger failures. Someone will be coming in with MTech to test that solution tomorrow morning (4-21).

I closed the library on Friday, April 17th due to the weather. On Saturday, April 18th staff sent me an email saying that it was very cold. Today, April 20th, the heat appeared off. I contacted Mtech and they sent someone to reset the control system. It appeared to get the system going again but as of 5 p.m. it is still cold in the library.

Staff

Ten people applied for the children’s coordinator position and seven applied for the technology services position. I hope to do one round of interviews for each, and complete them next week.

Volunteers – we are losing four out of the ten volunteers who work at the desk so please refer people you think would be a good fit to us.

Collection Development & Circulation

Fiction and DVDs are circulating well.

Overdrive – eBooks and eAudio Books are getting more popular.

Foundation

The “First Annual Program Support Fundraiser” will be this Sunday, April 26th starting at 3 pm. There will be food and stations for people to sign up for a library card, get book recommendations, and learn more about the programming that the library does – especially for children.

Outreach

I’m having lunch with the director of the Boulder Public Library on Wed, April 22nd.

Programming

Qigong it’s been well attended and appreciated.

Artist Reception Susan Foster’s reception had around 30 people. She’s sold a record number of paintings so far.

Emergency Preparedness Workshop(s) We postponed the Emergency Preparedness (EP) workshop that was to be held on the 18th due to weather; it should be rescheduled soon. On April 25th we will have the Wildfire Preparedness Workshop.

Q&A with a Master Gardner Courtesy of the CSU Extension Office Gilpin, we’ll have someone at the library once a month (for the next four months) to help people with any gardening questions.

In the works

Death Café, Quiz Night, Minecraft

Action Items

Building – maintenance contract?
President’s Report:
Dani reported on a meeting held April 2nd with Bob Barrett, independent investigator of issues with the heating system, Board members Karen Fletcher and Jim Elder, and representatives from Fransen-Pittman and MTech as well as owner’s representative Paul Wember.  All involved recommend establishing a preventative maintenance contract while continuing to resolve problems bringing the system up to its original design.  Fransen-Pittman will pay half of the maintenance to MTech if the Board chooses to employ them.  This represents half of comparable bids from other firms.  Jim moved to approve a service contract for preventative maintenance with MTech from 5/1/15 through 5/1/16.  Emily seconded, and the motion passed unanimously.  MTech will be approached about the proposed timeframe.

The issue was raised of employing an outside consultant for long-term building maintenance.  Jay had solicited feedback from other area directors, and the Board discussed.  It would be desirable to employ an auditor for long-term maintenance not limited to existing issues with the heating system.  Jay’s role with building maintenance was also revisited, and his willingness to work closely with Bob Barrett is appreciated.  There is consideration of forming a subcommittee for building maintenance issues moving forward.
The parking lot will need to be repaved later in the spring.  Emily will check minutes for the name of the previous contractor and to confirm whether recycled asphalt had previously been used.

Vice President’s Report:

Karen also reported on the meeting on April 2nd.  All parties involved are anxious to come to an equitable solution to heating system problems as soon as possible and are willing to work together.
Treasurer’s Report:
1. As of March 31, 2015, we have approximately $6822 in our checking account. We have approximately $229,290 in our Savings account, and $82,390 in our Reserve Fund. Our Capital Fund Accounts have approximately $59,132.

2. Income in March 2015 was approximately $41,487 from Boulder County, and approximately $250 from copy/petty cash/fees/interest.  Total Income for March 2015 = $41,738.

3. March 2015 expenses totaled $16,510.  Of that, $10,668 was for payroll, $2193 for books and materials, of which $1391 was for book purchase, $1996 was for maintenance, of which $944 was for janitorial, and $1175 was for utilities.

4. Per the director’s report the auditory has come and gone.  Now we wait for the report.  Our goal is to submit it on time, 5/31/2015, otherwise we will file a two month extension prior to 5/31/2015.

Library Board Liaison’s Report
Jim encourages all to attend the upcoming “Sneak Peek by the Creek” event.
NEW BUSINESS
None.

OLD BUSINESS
The Board conducted a conference call with Bob Barrett, whose investigation of problems with the heating system is on-going.  There had been an outage over the previous weekend when the second boiler failed.  The other boiler has not been functional for some time.  Bob has determined that the problems with the glycol solution were an issue of the type of glycol being used rather than the concentration.  Empty glycol canisters in the boiler room were of the incorrect type and may have been introduced to the system by the original installers.  The glycol being used does not contain enough inhibitors to protect pipes or boilers.  MTech had the glycol tested independently by its partner, TRS.  There does not appear to be a problem with hard water.  Tim Williams of Fransen-Pittman has offered to replace one boiler at no cost.  The control system was also tested by turning off floor heat, then performing infrared imaging as the zones were turned back on.  This determined that the farthest zone from the pump on the west side of library and the zone on the south side under the stacks were not heating properly.  The zone under the women’s restroom is not correctly pressurizing, but the system can function without it.  Bob has determined that the steps to be taken to correct these problems include flushing the system, replacing the side-arm filter, installing a new boiler, rebalancing the system, and conducting another round of imaging tests to ensure these steps were effective.  He estimates that this work will take approximately one month.  He believes that it is unlikely that another zone is malfunctioning and that the build-up in the system should flush quickly.  The Board will need to approve additional pay for Bob to complete his work.  Dani moved to approve another $5,000 from the construction budget to continue to pay for Bob’s investigation.  Karen seconded and the motion passed unanimously.

OTHER BUSINESS
Emily moved to approve $3,000 from the construction budget to furnish the children’s section of the library with the feedback of the Board and with a scale drawing of the layout.  Andrea seconded and the motion passed unanimously.

A farewell dinner for Geneva Mixon will be held on Friday, May 8th at Kathmandu restaurant.  
Jay will ask Geneva to present the revised estimate for the iPad bar before her departure.

ADJOURNMENT

Emily moved at 9 p.m. to extend the meeting by 15 minutes.  Dani seconded, and the motion passed unanimously.

Emily moved to adjourn the meeting at 9:12 p.m.  Andrea seconded and the motion passed unanimously.
The next regular Board meeting will be at 7 p.m. on May 28th, 2015 .
AMENDMENT: Notes of the 4/2/15 Special Meeting
Attendees: Dani Dillon, Jay Mann, Karen Fletcher, Jim Elder, Tim/FP, 4 people from Mtech, Steve with CSI (they work on the control system), Paul Wember, Bob Barrett

Bob wanted to confirm the zones with the heat sensors. He turned the heat off and brought an infra-red camera to check it today.

MTech was there to support Fransen Pittman – mentioned several times.

Tim explained that the project was on a tight budget, which is why they went with a less expensive subcontractor. But that doesn’t excuse the problems with the installation. They brought in MTech to help resolve the problems, and brought in CSI who redid the controls.

Bob Barrett – wants to verify the following:

* that the zones are correct (thermostats and manifolds etc. controlling the correct zones).

* ERV – he’s not sure all the systems are working together as well as possible. In winter it should be providing ventilation, and in summer it should be providing cooling. Tim and Steve discussed that originally (before they started troubleshooting the problems) the ERV was set to “On” and “Off”. Now Steve has accessed all the controls and it is working more efficiently. Bob wasn’t able to access the controls on-line and he’ll work with Steve after the meeting re: that.

* On Friday Bob was set up to access the controls online, offsite.

* Both heat exchangers have been replaced. The original problem was incorrect piping so it was corroding on the inside of the boiler. They think another heat exchanger needs to be replaced because of corrosion to the outside caused by a line being blocked and the condenser pan filling up and starting the corrosion. The heating process produces water and CO2 which creates carbolic acid and that’s what caused this problem. Tim agreed this would be covered by Fransen Pittman.

Tim explained that it’s been an on-going process to find the problems. They had CSI rebuild the control system almost from scratch; they re-piped the boilers, made sure individual components in ERV are hooked into the control system. The energy goals complicated the HVAC system for a building this size. He was adamant that they want the system to work as designed – that’s their end goal and they’re very close.

Bob has some revisions he thinks would enhance how the system works, but they would be at the Library’s expense (itemized further on).

Dani told Tim that the board expected that when Fransen Pittman took the HVAC system back over they were responsible for maintenance. MTech explained that after the service contract expired in 10/2013 they only did what FP requested they do, they didn’t look for areas that needed maintenance (they would be up to look at one specific area and

wouldn’t look at the whole system). Paul Wember said he remembered a discussion that since MTech was up here anyway they should change filters etc.

Tim wants MTech to do the maintenance while the repairs are being done, and during the one year warranty period. We would enter into this contract with MTech. MTech is putting together a bid which we should receive the week of 4/6/15. The reason for this is that they now know the system better than anyone, and MTech is concerned that if a different contractor gets the contract then it may muddy the waters by having a “new expert” coming in and changing things and having a different opinion about how the system should be configured (Tim and Paul both agreed with this). Because of that possibility, MTech wasn’t sure they wanted to go forward and be the maintenance contractor, but after everyone discussed the problems we felt we had with them (spending lots of money but not knowing the system wasn’t built correctly), they feel they might be able to do the maintenance contract. They will let us know this week (week of April 5th) whether they want to put in a bid for the maintenance contract. Once the HVAC system is fixed and signed off on, the Library will get a one year warranty.

How do we get to the end goal:

* Bob will create a list for the final adjustments, then Fransen Pittman will put a completion date and name the responsible party for each item on the list. When they have completed the punch list we can sign off and the warranty starts. Tim also said as the punch list items are worked on and/or completed he will keep the Board up to date on the progress.

* Bob says we need a “facilities director”. He suggested Jay be the point person. This would entail reading the operation and maintenance manual to be familiar with the different systems and what maintenance they need. Then he would be responsible for scheduling maintenance on all the systems.

* a few of items that will be on Bob’s punch list are: the HVAC system uses glycol and the boilers are aluminum. Inhibitors need to be added and that involves yearly testing. This will be included in MTech’s bid but will be done by a different company (TRS). There should be a glycol feeder, it’s on the drawings but not in the system. The pressure is too low now. This is something that is also checked during the periodic maintenance. There is no building static regulator. This would insure that there’s a slight positive pressure on the inside of the building to prevent outside air from leaking in. It’s possible that some of all of these items that are on the drawings but not in the building as built were agreed to be left out by the previous board to save money. But it’s Tim’s responsibility to have change orders to prove that.

Bob’s suggestions for additional scope items:

* Wireless thermostat in South zone. It’s a remote sensor that would make reading the actual temperature in that zone more accurate. Strongly suggests.

* The entry (vestibule/breezeway) temperature is regulated by the thermostat in the community room. He suggests a sub thermostat for that area if people think it’s too cold or hot.

* Consider getting rid of exhaust VAV and just duct to ERV. Would still need a balancing damper. Fairly straight forward to change.

* There’s no hot water supply sensor. The system is sending the same temperature water to coils as to the radiant floor. The temperature going to the radiant floor should be lower because if it’s too warm it makes it more difficult to control the temperature and takes a longer period to adjust/cool off.

The ERV has 2 cooling areas that use water. It has an electric pre-heater which pulls 10 Kw itself. Bob is certain that this is what caused the energy spike with Xcel. The set point was too high, so it’s been re-set. Steve thinks it’s still too high, but doesn’t want to lower it more because there isn’t a humidostat on the system to prevent frost developing on the heat wheel. So this would be another additional scope item – to add a humidostat to determine the dew point and re-set the temperature. Otherwise, it would need to be done manually. There also was some discussion of taking out the CO2 sensors. The CO2 sensors are not related to the boilers. These sensors are designed to adjust things depending on the number of people in the building whereas setting a temperature would be better. They would like to make the thermostats open to the public, but not connected to the heating system. So people can adjust the thermostat if they’re hot or cold, but it really won’t affect how the system works. Apparently, there have been studies that show that if people think they have some control over the temperature, they are more comfortable.

Bob said the VAV and radiant integration now has 3 set points. He wants just one set point – it’s too complicated now. The ventilation and cooling should be done through the VAV coils and the heating through the floor. It was backwards when they started troubleshooting.

The heat exchangers are very costly because that model of boiler is no longer being made so the parts have to be custom made. Eventually (sounded like earlier rather than later) we will need to replace the boilers.

Bob indicated that all the items he discussed with us he also discussed with Pete Jefferson and they both agreed on how the items should be resolved.

After the meeting Bob spent a couple hours with Steve going over the control system online.

After that Bob and Jay went through the building with his infrared camera. There seems to be a couple of zones that are not getting any heat (the staff area and the south zone (roughly third) of the library stacks area. And there also appears to be a “wild zone” in the stacks where the heat seems to run continuously. Bob is following up on these.

Here is a list of items that Paul Wember sent by email after the meeting

History, worked for a year to work on temperature control issues. Project finished at 2011, January. Mtech took over the maintenance agreement. Mtech contacted Fransen Pittman has worked with Mtech since then to rebuild the control system (took out the Corel system, put new controllers on the VAV but not the VAV exhaust which is a Honeywell controller, ), replace boilers,

Heating side is close if not done per Pete Jefferson. Bob wants to verify that the thermostats are associated with the zones. Bob to work with Mtech.

ERV (energy recovery ventilator). Needs to be tested during the summer. Bob to follow up in warmer conditions

Bob stated the control interface looks great.

Most items are minor with the exception. One of the boilers may have been impacted, no both have been replaced. B2 boiler heat exchanger may need to be replaced, this can build up acid. Heat exchanger is having issues due to flue experiencing condensation. Fransen Pittman responsibility due to excessive condensation.

Last maintenance was 2013. Otherwise work completed is at the direction of Fransen Pittman.

Need to fix drain line. Mtech and Fransen to resolve

Board to decide if Jay should be a facility manager.

Additional Scope recommendation from Bob

Add wireless thermostat for south west corner zone along the windows. Remove existing sensor and add the wireless.

Consider adding a wireless sensor on the North Zone

Could add a sensor to the vestibule, it’s on the same zone as the community room

Get rid of VAV entirely. Fix cramped ducts and add balancer.

Propose supply mixing valve. Tempering valve with built in thermostat (mtech and Steve)

Glycol feeder needs to be added. TRS would have their agreement, as part of mtech, to check the system

Building static transmission needs to be included as it was part of the as built drawings

Linda needs to set up ports in the control system for alerts if they are to be set up.

Bob recommends, and Pete J. agrees that the C02 sensors should be removed from the controls

Bob recommends put in carbon monoxide sensors, plug in type. Library to proceed as desired.

Boiler is in Fransen Pittmans court to repair.

Bob wants the thermostats to be locked out of the public access, not thermostats.
